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RECRGANIZATION PLAN NO. 4 OF 1970 (NATIONAL
OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION) *

TUESDAY, JULY 28, 1970

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
ExrcuTivE AND LEGISLATIVE REORGANIZATION SUBCOMMITTER
oF THE CoMMITITE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittce met at 10 a.m. in room 2154, Rayburn House
Oftice Building, Ion. John A. Blatnik (chairman of the subconmmittee)
presiding.

Present : Representatives John A. Blatnik, Chet Holifield, Benjamin
S. Rosenthal, and John N. Erlenborn.

Staff members present : Elmer W. ITenderson, subcommittee counsel ;
IMerbert Roback, staff administrator, Military Operations Subcom-
mittee; James A, Lanigan, general counsel ; and J. P. Carlson, minor-
ity counsel, Committee on Government Operations.

Mr. Brarvix. The Subcommittee on Executive and Legislative Re-

organization of the Iouse Government Operations Committee will ’

come to order.

These hearings have been called to consider President Nixon’s Re-
organization Plan No. 4 of 1970 to create a National Oceanic and
Atmospheric Administration in the Department of Commerce. Last
weel, you recall, we heard testimony on Reorganization PPlan No. 3
to create an Fnvironmental Protection Agency.

NOAA, as it is popularly called, will have as its corps the nviron-
mental Science Services Administration, which is already a part of
Commerce and which was created by Reorganization Plan No. 2 of
1965 after approval by this committee. ESSA contains the Weather
Burean and the Coast and Geodetic Survey, among other functions.

Added to these units will be the Burean of Commercial Fisheries,
the marine sport fish program, and the Marine Minerals Technology
Center of the Bureau of Mines, all from the Department. of the In-
terior, the Sea Grant program from the National Science Foundation,
and elements of the Lake Survey from the Corps of Engineers.

The President has also said that he will transfer into NOAA by
Executive order the Oceanographic Data and Instrumentation Centers
from the Navy Department and the Data Buoy Project from the Coast
Guard.

This reorganization plan was based on a recommendation by the
Commission on Marine Science, Engineering, and Resources, headed
by Julius A. Stratton, that was appointed by President Lyndon B.
Johnson and which made its report to him just before the end of his
administration,
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One key difference between the Stratton Commission proposal and
Teoreanization Plan No. 4 is that the Stratton Commission would set
up NOA N as an independent ageney. One of the issues to be considered
Ly this subconmittee, then, is why the new ageney is to he made a part
of an exizting departinent in the face of the conclusion drawn by the
distinouished panel which made up the Stratton Commission.

Tl Stratton Commission alzo veconunended that. the Coast Guard
be ineTuded in the new ageney buty we see, this was not made part of
the plan, Why was this not done?

Another question of great importance is why this agency is being
placed in the Department of Commeree, not heretofore noted for its
environmental concern, rather than in the Department of the Interior,
for example, which has had a Tong interest in the conservation of both
biologic and physical resources. .\ number of conservation-minded
organizations have protested aspeets of this plan for that basic reason.
Some of these groups will testify tomorrow.

Today, our main purpose is to obtain from the representatives of
the administration a full explanation of the plan and the justification
for it. Unlike Reorganization Plan No. 3, we have been informed that
the Ash Council had no signifieant part in the formulation of Reor-
ganization Plan No. 4 and we have, therefore, not asked Mr. Ash to
reiur.

T st say that we feel somewhat more comfortable in dealing with
this plan, because the rationale behind NO.AA has been laid out so
explicitly by the Stratton Commission in its report. The justification
for EPA, as presented to us, was very weak indeed. T believe my eol-
Teaones would agree thut any significant future reorganization of the
excentive hranel should be based on a study that shows clearly the
deficiencies of the existing strueture and the advantages of the pro-
posed one, T the Ash Couneil ever made such a study they refused to
release it to the Congress which, in the final analysis, must accept or
reivet the plan. We shonld not have to aceept these plans on faith—
vertiewdarly when those who propose them have not Tabored with the
izares volved ag soine of us in Congress have done for many years.

We are pleased to have as our fivst witnesses our two distinguished
colleagues—eood friends of ours who have worked for some years in
the field of oceanographic research, We have our very good friend who
is ehairman of the Subeommittee on Oceanography, the 1Tonorable
Alton Lennon: and my good friend and neighbor, the Ionorable

Chavies AL Moshior,

Congressmen, do you want to appear jointly and present your state-
ment 2 T have read vour statement and we have had the opportunity to
discuss it. We appreciate vour willingness to testify before us, and
we express our appreeiation for the very thoughtful statement which
will open these hearings and which will be the first statement in the
record of the hearings.

(11. Docs. 91-566 and 91-365 follow :)

[T. Doc. 91-366, 91st Cong., second sess.]
REORGANIZATION PLANS NOS. 3 AND 4 OF 1970 °
To the Congress of the United Statcs:
As eoncern with the condition of our physical environment has intensified, it

has beeome inereasingly clear that we need to know more about the total environ-
ment-—land, water and air. It also has become increasingly clear that only by
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eiven the subecommittee a deeper appreciation of the meaning and depth of the
Commission's work, and greatly assisted the chairman in conducting a thoronzh
and meaningful hearing process.

oOn January 27, 1969, the Subcommittee on Oceanography lheld the first of
27 days of hearings that culminated in ILR. 13247. At the outset, however. the
subcommittee chose to hold hearings solely on the report of the Commission on
Marine Science, Ingineering, and Resources, deferring specitic legislation uniil
later. The subcommittee thereby hoped to explore all alternatives before adopting
a specifie legislative plan. As the hearings progressed, however, it became appar-
ent that the Commission was correct in identifying reorganizational problems
as requiring the most immediate action, and on July 31, 1969, Represcentative
Alton Lennon, joined by Representative GGarmatz, the chairman of the pavent
committce, and all of the members of the subcommnittee, introduced H.IR. 13247,
a bill which implements the recommendations of the Commission by creating a
National Advisory Committee for Oceans and Atmosphere.

THE NEED FOR ACTION

The Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries recognizes that the oceans
are our last great resource. Jor this reason, if for no other, it is essential that
this Nution take a positive step toward a rational utilization of the scas and
the interface between land and water—water and air. To date, indications show
that we have not been wise in our use of the oceans, and this failure is in large
part due to a lack of rational management and focus. The results are now be-
coming apparent. Detrimental uses of the oceans are making themselves felt.
Traces of tetracthyl lead and DDT are being found in fish far afield from our
coasts. Grave questions are being raised concerning how long we can consider
the oceans as being capable of adsorbing large quantities of the waste products
of our society. While the oceans appear vast, it is sobering to realize that it the
earth were reduced to the size of an egg, all of the oceans of the world would
be represented by a single drop of water spread upon its surface.

Qur national effort to deal with problems of the oceans and the atmosphere
Jiave been fractionated and for the most part ineffective. An indieation of the
dilution of the national effort can be derived from an examination of the follow-
ing chart taken from the report of the Marine Science, Engineering, and Re-
sources Comnission :
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Such an examination shows that if the national oceanic and atmospheric pro-
gram is to take on any semblance of rationality, if it is to reject chaos in favor
of order and economy, the problems of overlap, gaps in programing, and eco-
nomic efficiency must be solved by bringing together, insofar as practical con-
siderations permit, the leading functions of marine affairs under a single head.

The most important criterion for an effective marine affairs agency within
the Federal Government is, we believe, visibility. The Subcommittee on Ocean-
ography spent some time considering how to accompilsh that goal within the
framework of an overall plan for action. One alternative considered was to
pattern the new agency after the NASA experience. This alternative would call
for no departmental transfers, but was rejected for very sound reasons. NASA
was created to meet the very special and unique challenge of outer space. There
was no existing mechanism and no bank of experience upon which to draw. The
creation of a mission-oriented agency was a logical and necessary solution. We,
however, are not beginning our task in a similar vacuum. We have available to
us the fragmented products of 10 years of effort as a framework for an eflicient
and useful national program. In view of this, to follow the NASA example
would be to create duplication of effort and an atmosphere of destructive com-
petition for funding and personnel.

Instead, it was our view that NOAA should be designed to excise those mis-
sions peripheral to the major responsibilitics of existing departments.and weld
tliem into an effective nucleus for marine affairs.

We agree with the conclusion of the Stratton Commission that it would be
unwise at the outset to build a massive and unwieldly agency which would
include all of the identitiable marine affairs programs. Accordingly, we worked
toward establishing appropriate guidelines for selecting those agencies or bu-
reaus, or parts thereof, which should be included within the initial structure,
realizing that subsequent experience may call for hdditions in the future.

We concur with the view that the new agency should restrict its endeavors
to the consideration of the purely civil aspects of marine affairs. Therefore, we
agree that thiere should be no recommendations affecting naval oceanographic
duties or responsibilities. In our opinion, it would be unwise to blend the civil
and the military aspects of oceanography beecause of the disparity in their pri-
mary objectives. At the same time, we are aware that no clean separation is
possible, and we emphasize the need for continual and close cooperation on a
policy level.

As the testimony unfolded before the Subcommittee on Oceanography, we
became impressed with the fact that the oceans cannot be viewed in a vacunm.
The waters of the earth interface with the land, and with the air. Logically,
therefore, a new ageney should be given responsibility to study and manage not
only the oceans, but the air and land interfaces as well. We would expect that
the new agency, as proposed by Reorganization Plan No. 4, would be involved
in all of these. Organizationally, however, we agree that major emphasis should
be placed on the air/sea interface, leaving major land management functions to
the agencies that deal with them except in that narrow border of land that
adjoins, and cannot economically or ecologically be separated from the.seas.

Little is known or understood about the exchanges of energy between the sea
and the atmosphere. It is possible that a better understanding of these processes
could provide a key to unlock the scerets of weather control and environmental
quality improvement. We believe these objectives require major attention, and
that the necessary byproduct of such efforts would be an improved, more rational
development of the resources upon which the Nation will depend for its future.

Having selected the air/sea interface as an area of concentration; the sub-
pommittee faced the difficult task of deciding which skills could be incorporated
into NOAA without causing irreparable harm to the affected ‘departments. Ob-
viously, there can be no solution that would satisfy all points of view. Excision
of pieces of established government is a delicate and sensitive kind of political
surgery. Ordinarily, it ought not be undertaken. Yet, we are not presented with
an ordinary problem. Like any other surgery, when the well-being of the patient
demiinds it, the operation should not be delayed. We are convinced that the need
to understand the atmosphere and the oceans, and their resources and energy
Processes, has matured to the point where a national focus is essential, or we
will lose ground.

“"}“f""ﬂllx!l..l,\', the subcommittee, in reporting H.R. 13247, recommended a nucleus
‘-"':-;.rtx.:-'u!}':wiyx'f& that would provide a basic research eapability without cutting
Ly “'"sbu’.\v'.:lh:.s bill provided an agency that in our estimation could survive

Tev with thne, It would have the required visibility. At the same time, it
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VOBILIZING
TO USE THE SEAS

The Report of
The President’s Task Force on
Oceanography
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] 18 Decembcr 1969

The President
The White House
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. PRESIDENT:
I have the honor to submit to you the report of the Task Force

on Oceanography, which you established on October 10, 1969.

In accordance with your instructions, the ‘Task Force has
reviewed the essential features of the oceanographxc program
of the United States. We consider that this program includes
those activities related to the total use of the marine environ-
ment for the security, economic well being, and the welfare of
our nation. We identify these activities broadly as marine affairs.

It is our basic premise that marine affairs is an area of major
importance to our country and now deserves corresponding rec-
ognition at the top levels of government.

As a result of our review, we believe that effective leadership
and promotion of our national effort in marine affairs, including
the determination of priorities, now require an improved man-
agement structure.

Accordingly, the Task Force recommends the establishment

of a new agency for marine affairs. As immediate action we
believe that many of the objectives of a national marine program
can-be fulfilled by an agency which does not require the transfer
of large components from .existing departments. We further
believe that such an agency will be a major factor in the man-
agement of marine affairs if it is provided with the authority
and funding commensurate with the essential and unportant
responsibilitiecs we have envisioned for it.

We also recommend establishing an advisory committee and a coordinating committee.
The advisory committee should consist of members chosen by you from the private sector
to advise you and the agency on the status and management of the national program in
marine affairs; it also should have observers from the United States Government and the

! State Governments. The coordinating committee should consist of representatives from all
; United ‘States Government departments and agencies with marine interests to facilitate

coordination of the marine program.
One of the first responsibilities of the new agency, with the advxce of these committees,
: should be to make recommendations on the effectiveness of the present national effort and
on new programs to improve our ability to use the oceans, including exploration, scientific
¢ investigation and engineering developmcnt We recommend that immediate attention be
- directed toward the solution of the serious problems in the coastal zone, since this area
presents the most pressing social and economic difficulties.
The Task Force suggests that the national program in marine affairs is an appropriate
- and timely subject for discussion as an important national issue in your State of the Union
. message.
We believe that establishment of a governmental structure along the lines we have
: outlined will enable the Umted States to make effective use of the sea for the benefit of

all our citizens.
Sincerely,

—

James H. WAKELIN, ]R.
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The White House

The President today announced the establishment of the Task
Force on Oceanography. James H. Wakelin, Jr., Consultant, Teledyne
Ryan Aeronautical Company and former Assistant Secretary of the Navy

for Research and Development, will be the chairman. The task force will
review the efforts of both the public and private sectors in the field t?f
oceanography, and suggest actions to accelerate the development of this
increasingly important area of exploration.
The members of the Task Force on Oceanography are:
James H. WAKELIN, Jr., Chairman

Consultant

Teledyne Ryan Aeronautlcal Co.

Washington, D.C.

RoBerT O. BriGGs
Vice President
Dillingham Corporation
La Jolla, Calif.
Joun C. CALHOUN, JRr.
Vice President for Programs
Texas A & M University
College Station, Tex.
Joun P. Craven !
Visiting Professor of Naval Architecture
and Marine Engineering
Massachusetts Institute of Technology
Cambridge, Mass.
PauL M. Fye
President and Director
Woods Hole Oceanographic Instltutlon
Woods Hole, Mass.
CHALMER G. KIRKBRIDE
Vice President, Research and
Engineering
Sun Oil Co.

Philadelphia, Pa.

Epwin A. Link
. Director and Consultant

Ocean Systems Inc.
Binghamton, N.Y.

WiLLiaM A. NIERENBERG
Director

Scripps Institution of Oceanography

© La Jolla, Calif.
* NorMAN J. PADELFORD

Professor of Political Science
Emeritus

Massachusetts Institute of Technology
Cambridge, Mass.

F. WARD PAINE

President

Occan Science Capital Co.
Palo Alto, Calif.

Dixy Lee Ray

Dircctor, Pacific Science Center
Scattle, Wash.

Fovrren L. SHANNON, Jr.
President

Santa Fe International Corp.
Los Angeles, Calif.

C. MONROE SHIGLEY

Coordinator

Government Research and Development
Dow Chemical Company

Midland, Mich.

ATHELSTAN SPILHAUS

President, Aqua International, Inc. and
President, American Association for
the Advancement of Science

West Palm Beach, Fla.

ELMER P. WHEATON

Vice President and General Manager
Research and Development Division
Lockheed Aircraft Corporatlon
Sunnyvale, Calif.

GEORGE P. WoOLLARD |
Director

Institute of Geophysics -
University of Hawaii
Honolulu, Hawaii
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CHAPTER 1

The Ocean and Our

National Interests

The ocean offers a major source of benefits, opportunities, and
challenges for the United States.

Intelligent use of the oceans is vital for our economy, our defense, and
the quality of life of our people.

Within the ocean are proteins for the undernourished, water for arid
lands, medicine for the sick, resources for industry, opportunities for
recreation, and other benefits for mankind. The ocean also presents prob-
lems of national importance, some of which we have allowed to grow to
major proportions. Of immediate concern is the quality of our environ-
ment and the management of the coastal zone. Major problem areas
include pollution, beach crosion, inadequate port facilities, and damage
to shore property by storms and by inappropriate human use.

A rapidly increasing national population, a general migration to the
already crowded coastal zone, and a rising standard of living have created
problems of pollution, living space and diminishing natural resources.
For such common needs as oil, mincrals, fresh water and recreation,
increasingly we are being forced to turn to the sea to supplement our
traditional resources on dry land. The scope of international commercial
activity using the seas is expanding and regional economic organizations
arc evolving around ocean basins.

Our ability to utilize the ocean, once a source of national pride, has
now fallen far behind our rapidly increasing appreciation of its potential
value. Marine scientists and engincers have made progress toward under-
standing the marine environment and working in it. Although these ctforts
have added to our knowledge of the attainable bencfits of the ocean, they
have been insufficient in comparison with the apparent total potential.

Resurgent interest in marine affairs as a matter of primary n:t-tiﬂn»d
importance was expressed in the statement of policy contained in the

Marine Resources and Engineering Development Act of 1966. Evidener

1
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of the importance of the oceans is abundant in recent reports of the Com-
mission on Marine Science, Engineering and Resources (Stratton Com-
mission ), the National Council on Marine Resources and Engineering
Development, the President’s Science Advisory Committee, many State
Governments, the National Academy of Sciences, the National Academy
of Enginecring, and the National Security Industrial Association.

The security, the economic well being, and the welfare of our nation
will be well served if the Government of the United States provides
effective leadership and coordination in marine affairs.

It is our basic premise that marine affairs is an area of major impor-
tance to our country and now deserves corresponding recognition at the

top levels of government. The immediate action we recommend rests on
this proposition. '

46 Ans A ma

I T

Bt =1

e e S S
B S KE R

Clias g A hiiN 2

e e



> ¢

e b e

et e

46

CuaprTER 11

National Goals
m Marine Affairs

The responsibilities of the United States Government in marine
affairs are related primarily to defense, transportation, commerce, gen-
eral welfare and health, promotion of science and industry, conservation
of natural resources, and development of international law regarding the
use of the sea.

To meet these responsibilitics, the following goals are suggested within
the context of the policy established by the Marine Resources and Engi-
neering Development Act. They e propesed to provide national guid-
ance for the development of & marine program and to extend the role
of the United States as a leader in exploration and use of the sea.

1. Utilize the sea to promote national sc(turiiy and economic strength.

2. Preserve and improve the quality of life and the ccology in the
marine coastal environment and provide open spaces for recreation
and public use.

3. Explore and investigate the oceans to extend our knowledge of
marine phenomena, processes, and resources.

4. Develop and utilize all resources of the seas to the fullest extent.

5. Develop the ability to predict and modify storms and other occanic
phenomena affecting oursafety and economy.

0. rneourage the growth of private initiative in the use of the marine

environment.

Promote state and regional cooperation in marine affairs.

8. Promote internaticnal cooperation in occan affairs.

3
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CuarTER III

Need for National Action

Marine activities characteristically are diffused throughout the
governmental, economic, and cultural aspects of our natign. In additiop
to the interdependent relationships of national, state, regional, and pr1-
vate marine interests here in the United States, there are complicated
relationships between our country and other maritime nations.

Because of this diffusion of activities and diversity of interests, pro-
grams in marine technology and exploration have been fragmented.
Uncoordinated approaches have inhibited a strong national thrust into

- the sca.

Action is required now to achieve a well managed and cordinated
effort. Meaningful marine effort requires an cffective overall manage-
ment that can provide dircction; maintain a continuous overview and
assessment of the nation’s marine goals and activities; identify short term
and long term goals and prioritics; establish the balance required be-
tween exploration, engineering, and science; and help to define marine
regulations and international maritime law in the best interests of the
nation.

Action is also required now to insure that the military and non-military
marine programs complement each other, to provide stability and ade-
quate funding for the existing programs, and to initiate new ones that
are in the national interest. Additional reasons for action are cited below.

The Public Has Expressed Major Interest and Awaits Action

The accelerating awareness of the public concerning the importance
of marine affaics to our defense, economy, and general welfare; the pub-
lic realization that the ocean is more than an area for scientific investiga-
tion; the attention being given to marine affairs by the States; and the
introduction of more than one hundred marine related bills for legisla-
tive action in this session of Congress are evidence that the public is ready
for significant action to be taken at the highest federal level. '
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Preservation and Improvement of the Environment

Mt Not Le Postponed

ihe ceneral deep cencerin about ecology, poilution, restoration of Likes
anc estuaries, and enhancement of our beaches, demands that corrcetive
and preventive steps be undertaken at once. Unless immediate action is
taken we will greatly diminish our ability to develop optimum muitiple
use of the envirommnent, including preservation and improvement of the
quality of the environment. Properly planned use of the marine environ-
ment for transportation systems, wet lands, coastal cities, wildlife pre-
serves, marine industry, resources, recreational facilities, and other
purposes, is essential to the vitality of our nation.

As technological developments permit us to extend more of our activi-
ties into deeper water, our primary contact with the oceans will no longer
be confined to the coastal zone. In the next decade major activities may
well extend beyond the continental shelf and into the deep sea, with
accompanying opportunities and problems.

National Program Requires Continrual Appraisal

The existing commitments to marine programs, such as those in re-
source devclopment and management, environmental services, com-
merce, rescarch, and technology by the United States Government
require reexamination to determine their effectiveness. We believe that
most of the essential programs appropriate for government action have
been identified in previous detailed studies. Some have already been
initiated.

It remains now to assign priorities for programs that have been iden-
tified and not yet started, and to reassign priorities to those initiated. 1t
requires a complete and continual reappraisal by those responsible
both planning and operation.

The five-point program recently endorsed by the Administration i i
excellent start in this direction. The major elements in the program are
Coastal Zone Management, Establishment of Coastal Laboratorics, Laie
Restoration, International Decade of -Ocean  Exploration, and Arcuc
Environmental Research.

International Economic Pressures Require
Improved Capability to Use the Occan

Other nations are pushing ahcad with plans and programs to w15
ocean and to exploit its wealth. We must improve our undentandi-g
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and capability in the ocean to guide us effectively in making decisions
on the utilization of this world resource.

For example, we need to undertake a more systematic program of
exploration in the Coastal Zone, Continental Shelf, and Deep Sea. We
need to support long term, stable funding of basic marine research com-
mensurate with the mission effort in marine activities. Support and man-
agement of multipurpose cngineering development adequate for the
requirements associated with current and projected marine programs
undertaken by government agencies are required.

Our inadequate and outmoded state and national laws and regula-
tions, and management and labor practices inhibit our domestic enter-
prise and prevent us from competing effectively with foreign enterprise.
This is especially true in shipping, shipbuilding, and fishing. There is

need for corrective action.

The Importance of Recent International Proposals Requires
Increased United States Interest in the Decep Sea

Of immediate concern are questions of sea-bed dis

armamcnt agree-
ments and other internation

r al proposals rclating to use of the sca. The
United States needs a strong technological basis and a continuing over-

view of'thcsc issues in order to make wise dccisions in accordance with
our national interests. With an increased effort, the United States will
obtain the knowledge and capability to insure that its interests will be
safeguarded as this region of the ocean becomes more important.
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CHAPTER IV

-

Need for a New Agency

We have come to the conclusion that there must be a focus for
leadership and management for the marine activities of the federal gov-
ernment. We believe that this is urgently needed now.

In addition to our own deliberations we have reviewed the recom-
mendations of recent reports, in particular those of the Commission on
Marine Science, Engineering and Resources (Stratton Commission),
regarding the organization of the federal structure for the management
of marine affairs. As immediate action we believe that many of the im-
portant national objectives in marine affairs that we and others, includ-
ing the Stratton Commission, have proposed can be fulfilled by an
independent agency, which does not require that large components be
transferred from existing departments.

After considering several other possibilities, the Task Force, with a
single dissent, is convinced that there are compelling reasons for the &
tablishment of a new independent agency to provide federal leadentnp
in national marine affairs, as follows.

The President Should Have a Single Accountable
Agency Head for the National Marine Program

No existing agency now has this accountability. For manmvniis 28
bility and to insure that important marine programs arc not sabordinated
to the traditional missions in existing departments, the new .2ene should
be independent and report directly to the President.

Historically, the government functions and organtzation h;u'('. et ‘
national interests primarily related to a land oriented pupul'.u'mn. (m}»
ernmental departments have been organized to reflect our mterest i
such areas as defense, agriculture, the interior, and commerce.

In recent decades we have found it necessary to modify the goserts
ment organizational structure in order to advance aviation, explore cetey

7
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space, develop atomic energy, and promote other new areas of national
concern. We now need to establish the means to mobilize our efforts to
explore and utilize the seas.

A Central Tederal Agency Is Needed To Coordinate
and Revitalize 'the National Programs

The diffused and extensive nature of marine activities presents a set
- of management and organizational problems that have not as yet been
resolved by our nation. A new agency can provide much needed emphasis
on the national marine program, reduce unnecessary fragmentation of
the marine effort, improve use of manpower and facilities, and should be
able to make more effective use of the available funds. An independent
agency of new and unique design can best fill the gaps and effect coor-
dination among the many existing federal programs.

b

An Effcctive Program Requires Independent Development
of Basic Enginecring ‘

'I"hcrc is no integrated program to provide the essential multipurpose
enginecring conimon to the long term requirements of the marine pro-
grams of government agencies. It is important that basic engineering
development be managed independently from agency missions. If it is
not, it will usually be plagued with unstable support and will often be
the first item to' be cut during budget reductions. To be effective, this
long term development must be a continuing, stable effort.

In addition, there are instances in which basic engineering develop-
ment is required in the general public interest, is of importance to a wide

spectrum of users, and is beyond the venture capital capacity of any
industry, ’

Planning and Future Funding Adequate for Required Programs
Can Be Achicved More Effectively With a New Agency

The multiplicity of agencies involved in ocean activities makes it diffi-
cult‘for the President to exercise effective planning and leadership for
marine development.

Congress may wish to revise its committee structure to provide for

overview of national marine affairs. This revision in itself would do much
to insure the necessary funding.
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A New Agency Is Needed To Provide a Federal Focus
for the Marine Activities in the Coastal Zone

We anticipate that some regional mechanisms will be established
which will coordinate both marine and non-marine activities in the coustal
zones. A single marine agency would provide an effective federal inter-
face with such mechanisms for the marine aspects of coastal zone
activities. '

Hstablishment of a New Agency is a Necessary Step
for Effective Management of Programs in Marine Affairs

The estublishment of a new agency will provide management strength
for marine afladns, This will also clarify many issues related to the future
course of the United Stawes in using the seus in the national interest. If
further organizational changes are proposed, the option is left open to
transfer additional marine components into this agency or to combinc its
functions with other components to form a structure responsible for
national programs such as the environment, natural resources, or
technology.

The broad set of requirements for effective marine leadership can best
be met through a management group acting as a focal point for the na-
tional program. Such a function does not require restructuring maris<
affairs in the U.S. Government into a new monolithic operating Ggct

As long as there is inter-agency representation for coordination, nos-
governmental representation for appraisal and advice, and a focal prant
with adequate authority, responsibility, accountability, and fundin:. i
the ingredients for managing a successful national program are psewit.
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CHAPTER V

Recommended
Presidential Action

We Recommend the Establishment of an Independent: Agency
Which Could Be Called the National Marine Agency

The Director of the agency should report directly to the Prcsidc.nt.

The agency should accomplish its mission primarily through ?xis‘tmg
federal, state, regional, industrial, academic, and private organizations
and should have authority to fund programs in such areas as marine
technology and en gineering.

Initial program emphasis should be directed tow
marine problems in the coast
cerns of our citizens as their
evaluate and establish prioriti
tives and programs on the ¢
well as in the coastal zone.

The functions of the
following:

ard the solution of
al zone. Concurrently, anticipating the con-
interests move offshore, the agency should
es for initiation of long term specific objec-
ontinental shelf and in the deep ocean as

National Marine Agency should include the

1. Advisc the President on national marine affairs and, under this
direction, provide leadership, guidance, and accountability for the

promotion and implementation of 2 sustained comprehensive
marine effort. ’

2. Be responsible for administration of
a. A program of long-term exploration and surveying. -

b. A program of basic multipurpose engineering directed in sup-

port of national requirements, including the dissemination of
engineering inform

ation to the governmental and non-govern-
mental sectors.

¢. The gathering, storing, retrieval, and dissemination of marine

data. It should thus assume responsibility for the National
Oceanographic Data Center.

10
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d. Promotion of the development of and provision for test services
for oceanographic instrumentation of adequate quality. Toward
this end it should assume responsibility for the National Occun-
ographic Instrumentation Center.

c. Assistance in the development of a national technical capability
through assuming the responsibility for the National Sea Grant
Program, and through providing institutional support for Uni-
versity-National Laboratories, and Coastal Zone Laboratories.

3. Be responsible for the coordination of marine affairs among the var-
ious agencics and for assisting them by :

a. Supporting and promoting marine programs relevant to the
missions of the various departments and agencies.

b. Insuring cffective utilization of both military and non-military
marine capabilities in meeting the national goals.

c. Promoting a stable marine scientific rescarch effort.

4. Serve as a focal point between the United States Government and
other governmental and non-governmental scctors for:

a. Marine coastal zone affairs.

b. Technical advice in international marine affairs.

c. Action responsive to the needs of private enterprise.

We Recommend the Establishment of a
National Marine Advisory Committee

This Committee should consist of knowledgeable individuals ap-
pointed by the President from the private sector with observers from the
United States Government and State Governments. This is similar to
the concept of a Nutional Advisory Committee on the Oceans as pro-
posed by the Stratton Commission.

This Committee, with its appropriate pancls and subconmittees,
would be responsible for advice and consultation to the Directer of the
National Marine Agency, the President, and Congress through penodic
meetings and reports on:

1. The asscssment of the national marine stature with particular at-
tention to long-term policies and programs of the United States

Government. ‘
2. The rclevance of United States Government programs to national

goals. . o
3. A continuing assessment of the operational structure of the United

States Government’s marine program.

11

20

We Recommend the Establishment of a
Marine Coordinating Committee

The Coordinating Committee, of which the Director of the National
Marine Agency should be Chairman, should consist of representatives
from all United States Government agencies with marine interests and

should:

1. Review the status of the total marine effort of the United States
Government (military and non-military) -and assure proper in-
formation exchange. _

2. Recommend the development of required capabilities and facilities,
taking into account the maximum utilization of existing capabilities
and avoiding unintentional duplication through inter-agency
cooperation.

3. Provide recommendations on the areas of importance for the Na-
tional Marine Agency supported effort in basic engineering
development. .

4. Provide recommendations on levels of effort for continuing scien-
tific research.

The Task Force believes that the establishment of the National Marine
Agency, the National Marine Advisory Committee, and the Marine
Cc?ordznating Committee will provide leadership in national marine af-
fairs and will produce visible and immediate evidence that our govern-
ment has recognized the national importance of our use of the sea.
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Mr. Brar~ik. We now have the Honorable Maurice IT. Stans,
Secretary of Commerce.

Mr. Secretary, thank you and your assistants for being availulle.
For the record, could we have each one give his full name and title for
the reporter?

May we begin with the well-known Mr. Siciliano, the Under Secr.-
tary of Commerce?

Mr. Stemaaxo. Roceo Siciliano, Under Secretary of Commerce.,

Mr. Trivvs. Myron Tribus, Assistant Secretary for Science and
Technology. :

Mr. Sciianes. Steven Schanes, Special Assistant for Policy
Development.

Mr. Towssexp. Jolin W. Townsend, Deputy Administrator, ESSA.

Mr. Brarzik. Al right, Mr. Secretary.

STATEMENT OF HON. MAURICE H. STANS, SECRETARY OF COM-
MERCE; ACCOMPANIED BY ROCCO C. SICILIANO, UNDER SECRE-
TARY; MYRON TRIBUS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR SCIENCE
AND TECHNOLOGY; STEVEN E. SCHANES, SPECIAL ASSISTANT
FOR POLICY DEVELOPMENT; AND JOHN W. TOWNSEND, DEPUTY
ADMINISTRATOR, ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE SERVICES ADMIN-
ISTRATION

Seeretary Staxs, Thank you, M. Chairman and members of the
subcommittee. T appreciate the opportunity to appear before your sub-
committee in support of the President’s Reorganization Plan No. 4 of
1970.

Reorganization Plan No. 4 of 1970 would place in a single agency
within this Department the following: )

() The Environmental Science Services Administration, al-
ready a part of the Department of Commerce; K

(b)Y Most of the Bareau of Commercial Fisheries, now i1 the
Departnent. of the Interior:

() The marine winerals teechnology program of the thins
of Mines in the Deprtment of the Interior:

(/) The neavine sports fi<hing program of the Bureas of Syt
Fisheries and Wikilife in the Departinent of the Tute

(¢) The Offiee of Sen Gran Prograins of the Noarenad Sty

Foundation : wd

(7 Flanenis of the Lo Labe s of tae opartiaent ol
fhe Avmy. ) . ) ‘

This new agency would be knowss o the Nationad Oveante aied
Atnmospherie Administration (NOAN). . e e
£ 1o Coneress allows the plan to take effect, 1013 alko planmed B
istracive aciion to transfer to this new adeney the Nati o

anhic Data and Insirumentation Centers of the Dep et
of the Navy and the National Data Buoy program of the Departie it

' Transportation. . .
Of'lzlto,‘ Pll'osid(\nt has also directed that upon u.pprov.al of the plan, ! hv' e
be established a National Advisory Committee J{m" the ()m-:.t.:‘x? fcf";
Atmosphere to provide advice on the progress ot r‘I‘m';'lT,'EE:‘.:,“:: ,”
private programs in achieving the Nation's oceanic and aliospleis
objectives,
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AMr. Draryie So of the four operating seeretaries, three ont of the
four are dealing with aveas primarily economic; is that correet ?

Seeretary Sravs. I would say that is essentially correct.

My, Braryis. Yet, over 60 or 70 pereent of your whole Department’s
work is in the scientific research department. You have one assistant
secretary for that?

Seerefary Sraxs. No, we would do it diflerently, if T understand
your question. I'would make the administrator of NOAA a position of
the same level as the Under Seeretary, reporting directly to the Secre-
tary and Under Seerctary. So the Assistant Seerctary for Science
and Technology would not be in a line relationship and would not have
direct supervision over NOAA, but would be my scientific and tech-
nological adviser and staff with relationship to NOAA and would
continue to exercise present anthorities over the Patent Office and the
National Bureau of Standards.

The administrator of NOAA would have a position above the level
of any other assistant seeretary.

Mr. Brar~ik. Have yvou discussed that proposal with the Oflice of
Management and Budget ?

Secretary Stans. Yes. ,

Mr. Sicrniaxo. Actually, the proposal calls for a level ITT to be the
administrator of NOAA. As a matter of fact, the deputy for NOAA
is a level IV, which is that of an assistant secretary. So we will have
the rank of under scerctary to be the administrator of NOAA, his
deputy will be an assistant secretary, in effeet, because his rank would
be level TV

M. Br.aryik, ITas this been approved by the Office of Managemen!
and Budget?

Mr. Siciraxo. Tt is part of the reorganization proposal.

Mr Brarsg. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

My Holifield? ’

M. THonteienn, No questions,

Mr. Brarsig. Mr, Erlenborn?

Ar. Freexpory. 1 think it is obvious that in any reorgan
attempt there are a lot of functions which mav have a relatee
to the proposed new awvency or administration that o
fransforred. 1 know this is true in the Envivonmentad Poote

Aoeney, Tt is obvious we are not taking all fnectione ot done b
thine to do with enyironental profeetion aral i then in BPAL
Tt is not possible fo do that, Soowe always L toexeree some
judament. )

As I nnderstand it, this propos
does substantially what the task f
tion of functions:isthat correet ?

Qeevetary Sraxs. This ineludes all
the Stratton Commission in its report, exce
which wo only take one part. but otherwise
callv with the Stratton record. _

ATr. Tonrexrory. The Coast Guard, as I recall, was tr:ms.f«'r\.v-i tie
the Department of Transportation a few years ago and remaings ther

Qeeretary Sravs, That is correct. N

A Brnexsory. Well, T want to thank you for your appea PAnSe s

potian
i
b Yue

MECEHEY

A uneler Teorganization Plan No.
oree recommended m the combina-

of the oraanizations outliped
pt the Coast: Guard fron:

9

it conforms almost i

¢ 7 : ions that Lo
today. You have answered very well some of the questions ti ‘
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Mr. Roraex, Would not this lead to possible future proposals to
excize the nonscientifie funetions and put them where they might he
more appropriate?

Seeretary Stans, Of conrse, anything is possible. T think we have
succeeded this year in resolving a great many problems of the Mari.
tie Administration in the Department of Commerce: and if the legris.
lation passes for the President’s program next month I think we woukd
have completely revitalized the merchant marine under our Maritime
Administration. That heing the case, my guess is that there would he
little or no agitation to move the Maritime Administration into the
Department of Transportation where it would be a small element.

Mr. Ropack. You recognize that the logic of developing the science
and technology aspect of vour Department inevitably raises the ques-
tion of whether the other aspects of your Depavtment should be
dropped oif?

Seeretary Srans, T think that is true. Everybody realizes there is no
such thing as the perfect organization in Government heeause there
issuch a tremendous interface hetween the activitios of any one depart-
ment of the Government and almost all the other deparfments of the
Government, There is great merit in having MARAD in the same
ageney as NOA A, becnnse they relate agreat deal and Tthink MARAD
can beagreat help (o NOXN AT vealiy ean't consider what consideration
Tuture agencies nuy take nto aceount in strueturing the Government.

Mis Roeaes. That ds all,

Mr Hovteman, Thave aquestion,

Flow many people arve in the Weather Bureau in your Department ?

Dr.Towssesn, A pproxinately 5000 sip,

Mr. Tonrenern, Tt was statfed along that line back in 1965, What
kind of services does the Weather Bureau render?

Dr. Towxsexn, Well the Weather Burean provides a broad range of
meteorologienl serviees, The public serviee is probably the best known,
These ave the services that go to the public ona day-to-day basis: that
is. vour weather fm'n-r:lsl\ \\':H':lill::~‘- when ~evere torms are neavr, the
hurricane and tornado proldem s thines of that natare, Tn addition
to the public procran, we have specialized prowrams serving key seg-
nments of the cconomy of the countey, We snpport the Federal Aviation
Aceney very heavilvin the ficld of aviation wenther.

Mre. Hormern, What  portion of your help goes toward rhat

funetion? .
h”])):,' Towxsexn, We have 850 positions and 815,600,000 in support
of our aviation weather services. We also have programs in agricul-
tural weather, fire weather, and where there is a special need requiring
a particular skill in meteorology, we try to support such needs.

Mr. Horteiern, In 1965, according to a paper T have here before me,
appropriations for the Weather Burean were $100 million. T \\'()nn]v:' 1li
anv thought has ever been given to charging the airlines and other

“peonla for this service. They seemed to be interested in charging the

Post Office for the services rendered there. T wonder if you have given
anv thought to charging this private industry # ) .
Dr. Towxsexn. The answer is yes. The Seeretary has written tl
Secretary of the Department of Transportation recently on this 1{;:\! lh”l‘
asking whether specialized aviation weather services could be inclnde
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in the study they are making now of the manner in which the user
charges would be applied.

Mr. Rosack. That is, you have a general statutory mandate for user
charges and you are trying to determine whether this would bhe
appropriate?

Dr. Towxsexp. Well, we do have in some parts of ESSA and
in the Department of Commerce user charges now. The point here is
that many of the aviation services are very highly specialized and in
view of the congressional action this year we feel aviation weather
might be considered as much a part of the cost of operating an aviation
system as the other components. :

Mr. Ropaci. You have to report all the user charges or activities
subject to user charges to the Office of Management and Budget ; is that
right?

Dr. Townsexp. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rosack. And those are not reported as of now?

Dr. Towxsexp. No, sir; because they are not being charged now.

Mr. Buarxix. Are there any further questions?

Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary and I thank your colleagues
and assistants.

Secretary Stans. Thank you..

(IFollowing is a draft organization chart for the Department of
Commerce under the proposed reorganization :)
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Mr. Ink. Mr. T'rain and his counceil are stadl to the President, They

are concerned with coordination of policy involving all areas within

the executive branch dealing with various aspects of the environ-
ment, some of which will be located in KA, some in NOAA, some
in Agriculture, some in Interior, some with the Atomic Energy Cfom-
mission and so on around through the executive branch.

We feel there is need for that kind of tying together. As we indi-
cated the other day, we do not believe it is either wise or feasible to
try to draw all of these functions into one place in the Federal Gov-
ernment. We believe those are agencies and departments upon whom
we must depend for the positive programs reqitired to enhance the
environment.

Mr. Brarsik. That makes good sense. Let's narrow it down then.
What would be the relationship, as you see it, between NOAA and
the Environmental Protection Agency directly? Would they com-
municate with each other at all or would they deal primarily through
Dr. Tram’s office?

Mr. Ink. No, sir; that will not-he the line of communication. The
communication must be direct between the two groups. Basically, of
course, KP.\ is concerned with standard setting in dealing with en-
vironmental pollution problems and NOAA is concerned with pro-

viding seientific and technological seryices to industry, to other groups,

both in and outside the Government.

Mr. Braryig. Thank you very much, Mr. Ink. We have a few min-
utes after the second eall on the quorum,

(The following stmmary of estimated positions and funding was
subniitted by Mr, Ink:) -

NATIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION, SUMMARY OF ESTIMATED POSITIONS AND FUNDING

1970 1971 President's request
o Posi- Posi-
Agency and current function tions? BA  Outlays tions 3 BA Outlays

Commeice:

int tnvironmental Science Services Administration. 11,033 3208, 565 194, 985 11, 582 3251,262 8198, 599
nterior:

Bureau of Commercial Fisheries¢. ________._.. 1,750 51, 000 56, 000 1,680 44, 500 53, 000
Marine Sport Fishing (BSF & W)_ ... ____._._. 60 1, 000 1,000 60 1,150 - 1,150
Marine Minerals Technology Center (Bureau of
- Minesy___________ e 55 925 900 55 925 900
National Science Foundation: ' .
Sea grant program. __ oo e 7 9, 600 6, 500 7 13, 000 10, 000
Defense--Army: .
U.S. lake survey 4. ..o el 120 2,700 2,700 120 2,000 2,000
Transportation:
Data buoy development (Coast Guard)..___.... 30 6, 500 2,000 53 . 13,500 6, 000
Defense—-Navy:
National Oceanographic Data Center___.______. 130 2,045 2,045 130 2,177 2,177
National Oceanographic Instrumentation Center. 58 1,238 1,238 58 1, 308 1,308
Total b e, 13,250 283,600 267,400 13,750 330,000 275,000

1 All numbers are preliminary estimates and subject to change.

2 Full time, permanent positions authorized.

3 Direct Federal and trust funds, including advances and reimbursements.

4 Part of an organization being transferred; exact numbers to be determined.
8 Numbers do not add to total due to rounding.

. Mr. Brar~nrk. Dr. Thomas Owen has been standing by for a long
time and I understand, Dr. Owen, that you have a rather brief state-
ment. We will be glad to accommodate you. We have your statement
and 1t shall appear in the record in its entirety. Would you direet us to
any parts of it or the hub of your testimony ¢
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REORGANTZATION PLAN NO. 4 OF 1970 (NATIONAL
OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION)

WEDNESDAY, JULY 29, 1970

House or REPRESENTATIVES.
Ixecurrive aAND LEGISLATIVE REORGANTZATION SUBCOMMITTEE
oF Tr CoMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 aan. in room 2154, Rayburn Iouse
Oflice Building, Hon. Jolhn A. Blatnik (chairman of the subcommit-
tee) presiding.

Present : Representatives John A. Blatnik, Chet Holifield, John N.
Erlenborn,and Clarence J. Brown.

Stafl members present. Wmer W. ITenderson, subcommittee counsels
ITerbert Roback, staff administrator, Military Operations Subcommit-
tee; James A. Lanigan, general counsel; and J. P. Carlson, minority
counsel, Committee on Government Operations.

Mr. Brarnik. The Subcommittee on Fixecutive and Tegislative Re-
organization will come to order. We will resume public hearings on
Reovounization Plan No. 4 of 1970. :

The lirst witness this morning is our good friend who appeared last
week, the ITonorable Iored J. Russell, Under Seceretary of the Depart-
ment of the Interior. ' ’

Mr. Secretary, will you please take the witness stand. T notice vou
are accompanied by several of your assistants. For the record, Mr. Sec-
retary, will you have each of them identify themselves by nane, title
or position.

Dr. Grascow. Leslie I. Glasgow, Ascistant Secretary for Fish and
Wildlife and Parks. )

Dr.Tarr. TToward Tait, Special Assistant to the Commissioner.

Mr. Roeper. Philip Roedel, Director of the Bureaw of Clommercial
Tisheries.

M. Srana. David Stang., Assistant to the Under Secretary.

Mr. Brarxig. Mr, Seerotary, later on it may be necessary for some-
one from your oflice or from the Fish and Wildlife Service to be here in
case uestions come up when other witnesses testify from the com-
mercial fisheries. '

Would you please proceed? I notice you have a written statement.
It is not long. Would you please proceed with your testimony?

STATEMENT OF HON. FRED J. RUSSELL, UNDER SECRETARY OF THE
INTERIOR; ACCOMPANIED BY DR. LESLIE L, GLASGOW, ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY FOR FISH AND WILDLIFE AND PARKS; DR.
HOWARD TAIT, SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO THE COMMISSIONER;
PHILIP ROEDEL, DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF COMMERCIAL FISHER-
IES; AND DAVID STANG, ASSISTANT TO THE UNDER SECRETARY

Mr. Russere. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the sub-
committee, for this opportunity to discuss briefly the President’s plan

(79)
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and research of the basic marine fisheries resources should be separated
from the development of exploitive funetions ot the Federal Govern-
ment. There are serious concerns on our part that these basic resources
would be subordinated to exploitation.

T think. Mr. Chairman, if you read the basic law involving the De-
partment of Commeree, you will see the particular thrust of that law
1s for development of resources for the economic benefit of the country
and business,

Mr. Brarxik, If you will vield at that point, vou are correct. That
was the intent of the law and somehow T had the notion that is what
the Department of Commerce was.

We found out yesterday that the Department of Commerce is rapid-
1y becoming a seientific researeh and development agency, and has less
responsibility for the ecconomie features. That completely puzzles me.

It ever there is a complex society in the world, it is ours. T thought
the Department of Commerce was built up in the economie field. Tt has

" such great researeh funetions that I don’t know how it can be con-

ceivably covered by the title of Department of Commerce. I thought
it was for development of husiness activities.

Mr. Kinmsavn, They do have a prime group of scientists in Com-
weree,and T wonld be the fivst one to admit that.

Fven in institutions Hke the Bureau of Standards and so forth.
where there are a number of eminent seientists, this is sort of a meter-
ine engineering development of standards and enforecement of stand-
ards type of scientifie effort rather than management of renewable
TCRONTLES,

As T osayv. the prineipal thrust in Commerce has been reprosontin'.'
husiness and industey and developing economies and business respen-
sibilties of onr conntry, i

My, Ferezvors, Mreo Chatvian, mieht T oask the witness at this
point to identify thowe functions in the Department of Copmerce that
he veferred to here as “exploitive,” with regard ta fishieries?

Mreo Kovevn, Tohink conmerein? fishierios, for examphe, is an ex-
pPloited resonrvee funetion, o .

The objective there s ln:lin!'\' ta locate <tochs of b e d evhiont
them for food and econonie benetit and compnereiad g reduarry,

Mr. Erresvonry. Do vou consider it not exploited where it is fonated
todav. in the l')op:n'tm;‘nr of the Interior? And do you think shifting
it to the Department of Commerce }\'1]] make it exploited without any
basic change in the underlying legislation ereating the agency?

Mr Kisearn, T think it will make it more exploited. Tt has always
been that way. ) .

Tn fact. the Bureau of Fisheries, years ago, was in the Department
of Commerce.

Mr. Brarsier. When was that taken out of Commerce? )

Mr. Kinrrarn., In 1942, T think. When the Fish and Wildlife Service
was created, it was taken out of Commerce and put into the Interior
Department.

Mr. Biarxii. Do you recall for what reason?

A Kirearn. For the very reason I am expressing now.

Primarily, it was for the exploitation of the resources rather than
to do basic research and management to protect the basic stocks.

Then it was brought together with Marine Sport Fisheries in the
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sideved more important than air and water pollution abatement

projects.

We contend that now is the time to give first consideration to the
ocean environment rather than to its exploitation. Otherwise, the rape
of the sea may follow the pattern of the rape of the land. In our haste
to reap the benefits of these resources, we will damage or destroy
their values forever and thereby further diminish the quality of
life on earth.

One cannot help but think of how man has so relentlessly pursued
the great whales that their actual existence is threatened, of how
the United States right now is trying to protect both Atlantic and
Pacific salmon from international overexploitation and of how the
offshiore oil “blows™ or “spills” have highlighted the precarious pre-
dicament of marine resources.

And, then, we inevitably must conclude as responsible citizens that
the long-term costs of putting “exploitation” or “development” be-
fore “environmental management” are too great to be tolerated.

It is in this context of priorities, Mr. Chairman, that we recom-
mend that the Congress vote to reject Reorganization Plan No. 4.

Again, we offer our thanks for the privilege of making these
observations.

Mr. Brarnik. Mr. Kimball, we not only thank you for appearing
but congratulate you on a very concise and to-i]m-point statement,
Tt expresses come understandable concerns and also raises some specilic
questions that, frankly, we have not been able to answer. We will
ask the stafl to look to some source in order to get the information
that you want on the amounts of money going into promotion and de-
velopment work, '

Certainly we had the problem with EPA last week where many
flrmct:mns of environmental protection were left out of the agency.
You have raised good questions and we will scek to get the answers
to them as well as answers to why these functions were left where
they now are, in the Department of the Interior and elsewhere, and
not transferred over into NOAA when they definitely have a direct
relationship and are a part of the oceanic system.

I have no further questions.

Mr. Erlenborn?

Mr. Errexsorn. No questions. -

Mr. Brarxig, Thank you very much, Mr. Kimball.

Mr. Knvsarn, Thank you.

My, Brarxmc. We have with us our colleague of sport fishing, Hon.
John Dingell, the Congressman from Detroit., ’

_ We thank you for coming. You have carried a very heavy congres-
sional workload in this field of conservation, pollution, and game-fish
management.

Congressman, we appreciate your very effective contribution last

week and we look forward to hearing your comments this morning
on Reorganization Plan No. 4.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN DINGELL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MICHIGAN

Mr. Dr~eerL. Also, I want to express my thanks to you and mem-
bers of the committee for the privilege of being here this morning.

—
g g
T T

=

. AT

T

s
13
p




2

RS RN e 5

5 e

-y

Ao 1T

ks v i itk L i i G

© e ANl B AR,

90

I want to express my appreciation—if you will permit me to be heard
on both of these plans—since I think they are both equally obnoxions.
I feel they should he rejected summarily as being not only out of keep-
ing with the public interest and the needs of the circumstances, but
both to being, T must tell you Mr. Chairman, plainly counterprodue-
tive.

I am Joln Dingell, Member of Congress from the 16th Congres-
sional Distriet of Michigan. A little of my background, for purposes
of the record, will Tet vou understand that T have studied this matter
with some care. T serve on the Committee on Interstate and Foreign
Commerce, the Committee on Small Business, and the Commitice on
Merchant Marine and Fisheries.

T am chairman of the Subcommittee on Fisheries and Wildlife Con-
servation and in that capacity have maintained an active interest on
the problems of occanography, marine fisheries, and a number of
other related matters for a number of years.

I formerlv served on the Committee on Tublie Works and had the
privilege of working with you on a mumber of amendments, both
while on that committee and later off that committee through enact-
ment of Public Law 660, which you piloted through this Congress in
1956. »

T was, for a substantial period. ehairman of the Subcommittee on
Oceanography and was responsible for enactment of a number of
measures relating to coordination of our cecanographie endeavors.

1 will point out to you that T was predeveszor to my good friend.
Alton Lennon. who appenred Lere vesterday.

<o 1 have. I think, knowledae on these matters which T would suyr-
gest to you would he at least equal to that which e hasexpressed.

Mr. Chairman. during my last appearanee here T disenssed the un-
wizdom of plans S and L1 pointed ontoas | wontld poimt ont o vou to
dav, that where we have grave peed of w1 Departient of Nataral Re-
somrces and where leaistation should e sent g by the wdnenetiation
toachiove that end, instead we are preseated w it S, padd g plane
which are not only ineffective, but which will most certniy prove
counterproductive. . .

Where major edifices are needed for the protection of environmental
vadues and the preservation of the treasure and resources of the sea,
we are presented with what essentially is an outhouse, or shanty, or
shed. Lo . . .

Where a workable, functioning m:xc}n]w to nnpl_umont j’ho national
will that we should have a quality environment 18 required, we are
given a Rube Goldberg contraption divided into two unworkahle
PJ}\t:.T mentioned during my last appearance, Mr. Cha)n'm:m._l\nf )
probably as oood an example of the applhication of the Peter '1:1 I ‘I"‘f
as L helleve one can find. As I n'wn‘r‘!rm‘od: this sn’nply is the creat m“,“
what is known as Peter’s placebo. This 1s a device that looks like you
are doine something, but effectively will agcomphsh nothing, but will
have the highly satisfactory effect of making everybody think sonie-

ing is being done. .
tln‘\l}?.hllg);;\l’lr\'lli. That is not easy to do. That takes some domng

doesn’t 1t ?
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got them SS00 million last year and $1 billion this year that they are
going tospend.

My, Eerexpory. I think we should also note the same conservation
groups you referred to on the creation of NOA N are supporting the
Reorganization Plan No. 3, as T understand it.

Mr. Dixcern, Rather lukewarmly, let me say. T think if you look at
1t closely you will find their affection for this has diminished rather a
great deal,

However, T am here testifying today against Plan No. 4, and I
would urge you, if you do propose to listen to them, at least to listen
to them on Plan No. 3 and reject it.

Mr. Errexerory. I think it was impressive to this committee yester-
day to have the joint appearance of Congressmen Lennon and Mosher
and their assertion that all of the members of the subcommittee
who have jurisdiction over this matter support the creation of NOAA.

My Diveren. I have a great deal of affection and respect for both
Mr. Lennon and Mr. Mosher, They serve on the same committee with

R

we. But hike all other men, they are oceasionally wrong, and they are

wrong beeause they speak only as persons interested in oceanography ;
I speake as one interested in environment and preservation of natural
resourees. I think my view in this matter is ratlier broader than theirs.
Hovon take, as they dog the view that all this Nation wants is a &rood
ceeanic exploitation progrun, NOAN might be a good thing: but if
you are terested Tn having long-range protection of the ocesn and
the living resources of the seas which, afrer all, are the most iniportant
resonrees of the sea, then you won't dare set up something like NOA A,
Lut rather somethine with a hroader and more wholesonie persjectine

o mperative, Certainty, then, yon would never furn i over o tie
Trovriment of £ ere,

s Bty os et we bavie to e o]

Tlucr von vers uonel s Consre s for vonr cantrbnt onoend vour

frank wond forthrirlo eachnnre of views,

Mr. Diveeee, Thank von My Chatraan, o

M Draesic, W hnve anoiher vood witiess, Rbchard T Stroud,
criive viee president, Spost Fishone Bistitate, | i
A sbrowd. we weleanie vou, Youor sintenont is not too long, Mr.
Strowd. I vou would Tike, you conid read it or concentrate on those
parts that are of particular interest to you. . ¢ fiq

We would he especially interested in the commercial and sport fis 1%
ing activities that you are particularly interested in and the position o
vour orgunization.
T Proceed at will. Tf you ean, omit those areas that we have already
covered ; but feel free to review that' which you think will present your

case in its best light.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD H. STROUD, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
SPORT FISHING INSTITUTE

Ar. Stiovp. Thank you very much, Congressman. I should state for
the record that I am Richard H. Stroud, executive vice president
of the Sport Fishing Institute. The Institute appreciates the oppor-
tunity to appear before your committee today and express its opposi-
tion to plan No. 4.
















































... . .. .\.\,. I“... . . . \,,
o .o ..»‘.A..‘”.?_...,.\.,.ﬁ(«."%.,L u,:..ll\\y .,.t‘..\al!.
o .xcryzﬁ&»!-u‘mr.&u St bl B & e .hm»rn.»n ‘-r..u. kc,l






Dcnm.uk




A

e T

. gz

Ay g A
(2

fr%s Y

x

o W Nk

;
£

f

o

e

Fruncisco. The article is significant because it points out
that there is a tuute practical limit to the so-called
food-riches of the seas, rather low in terms of fishes,
probably on the order of 1506 million metric tons, perhaps
less.

At most it is believed that world harvest of fishes might
be mcreased by 70 wmdiaon tons. Moving down the tood
chuin 1o pilankton, often cnvisioned, weuld require more
catones und caergy and money than could be realized. In
addivon, fish production would be adversely aftected if
such  harvest were substantial. Overexploitation of fish
stocks and oceanic pollution are the big obstacles seen

reventing optmum uulization of ocean fish stocks—
thereby precluding harvest of the full 70 milhon additional
tons of tish believed otherwise available for harvest.

MZRCURY POLLUTION SPREADING

Early m 1970, as is generaily known, dangerous icvels of
mercury contanunution were found to occur in various
species ot fish taken in Lake St. Clair, located beiween
Lake Huron and Lake Erie, and in the St. Clair River. As a
result commercial fish caught from these waters were seized
and all fishing, both sport and commercial, was banned
there by Cenadian and Michigan authonties. The restric-
tous were extended, wmporanly, to Lake Erie but later
reiaxed alter extensive sainpling cleared ish thicre.

Following considerable souisearching, Michigan Gover-
nor Mulbhen Bitted his cashicr ban (coordinated with Ontario
authorities) on fishung in Lake St. Cliar and the St. Clair
River. Purpose was to permit catch-and-release sport fishing
- 1.e., catching but not keeping  on those waters, commenc-
ing with the Memonal Day weekend. Despite the relaxed
restrictions, however, few people treed thew tuck

Reports by aenin of the Michepan Depaniment of
Nutural Resources (DNRY mdicated that dee amount of

drhing was neglinble as was boatag botdodown pracial

Iy 100 per cent. These obsenatiodn fend to bear vat on
Large scale the vt ottt demonntraied o smuaiiocale fesra gy
being able to heep and car at least a smali part of the catch
18 an essential aspect of anghng They also strongly coniiim
otherwise avariable statistics to the etfect that fislung is the
prncipal regson and motivation for boating

Reeent studies by Michizan DNR scientists Jemon-
strated that mercury levels m Michipan pheasants are well
below the upper hinut (0.5 ppmy) set by the Food and Drug
Administration (FDA) for commerciully-marketed fish. By
contrast, however, tests on 39 waterfowl trom Lake St
Clair and the Detroit River -mostly “over-wintering” ducks,
27 of them scaup revealed mercury levels i their breast
muscles ranging from 0.01 to 1.7 ppm. The average level
was 0.6 ppm, which is 20 per cent higher than the FDA's
criterion of acceptability. Tests on 14 other ducks revealed

120

mercury residues below the critical 0.5 ppm level. At leust 8
species of waterfowl besides scaup were included in the
sammiple, so that the findirgs may be significant only for the
latier. Scaup actuaily account for a relatively small fraction
(20%) of the bag of waterfowl taken by Michigan duck
huiters.

Now comes a report from the Atlanta regional oftice of

the Federal Water Quality Administration that meicury-
laden pollution sources have contaminated fish in two
Alabame rivers at evels exceeding the maximum tolerance
level (0.5 ppm) set by the FDA. According to the FWQA

fish with potentially dangerous levels of mercury were .

recently collected from the Mobile River below Stauffer
Chemical Company and®rom below Olin Mathieson Corpo-
ration in the Tombigbee River at McIntosh. Both plants are
involved in the manufacture of caustic and chlorine
atilizing a mercury cell.

John R. Thoman, FWQA Regional Director, stated that.
“"Based on results just received from our Southeast Water
Laboratory on edible portions of fish collected from these
sources, the public should be advised against cating fish
from these areas until further notice.” He emphasized that
at the present time only two restricted areas were found
with contaminated fish and that FWQA'’s investigation wiil
be continuing in this area to determine the extent of
contamination.

Thoman stated further that the Alabama Water Improve-
ment Commission, the Alabama State Health Department,
and the Federal Food and Drug Admimitration hase been
advised of the results reposted trom several speoies of fuhy,
including largemouth bass, bluegdl, channel cattnh, and
carp. The results repurted are part of ananteasive Sonithe st
Regwon ctudy recently anitated foliow g repasets of e
Cury contatonation an the Great Laboy 1ta:e0 arad Canady
Accordimg to Thoman the PROA ncweerrl aocdwt 1 g a
Datieniwie et Faren e TLil e aatr the ety
P Yooy arnd pcdate A poaenrat poaan o sewres The
the {ust tepatted o tent the Saurbean

PARTY BOAT ANGLING

According to recent advice from the Caltorima Deparnt-

‘ment of Fish and Game, Cahifornia party boat anglers

hauled i an average of 7.1 fish during 1969. The 802 81
fishermen Jogged dunng the year aboard the active sport
fishing boats caught a near-record 5,725,575 fish. That's
just 5,626 fish short of the record set in 1968.

The relatively high catch per angler was made possible
by substantial landings of bonito, rockfish, kelp and sand
bass, and halfmoon-a newcomer, more commonly calied
Catalina blue perch. Barracuda, yellowtail, and albacore
landings were 20 to 40 per cent below the 1947-69 average.
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Also exsenfial for a suecess is continued congressional interest whiech has
been a key ingredient of progress.

(20111101'11(-11, I urge your endorsement of Reorganization Plan No.  so !]}:lt
{hix country ean get on with the job of advancing our knowledge of and ability
to benefically use the oceans and atmosphere.

NATIONAL OCEANOGRAPILY ASSOCIATION OFFICERS AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS

President, Dr. Thomas D. Barrow, senior vice president, Humble Oil & Re-
fining Co., Houston, Tex. . . .

Viee president for public policy, Dr. Jdward Wenk, Jr., professor of cngi-
neering and publie affairs, University of Washington, Seattle, Wash, '

Vice President for educational affairs, Mr. Ronald B. Linsky, (‘.OOl'dlll‘:‘l'L(fl',
marine sciences, Orange County Department of Iducation, S:mtu. Ana, .(_Anhf.

Secretary., Mr. ITnrmon L. Elder, vice president, Wilson L. ITamilton & Asso-
cintes, Ine., Washington, D.C.

Treasurer, Mr. Kenneth H. Drummond, director, progran development, Tele-
dyne, Ine., Alexandria, Va.

Past president, Mr. John 1I. Clotworthy, president, Oceans General, Inec.,
Miami, Fla. .

Mr. Vineent R. Bailey, executive vice president, Perry Oceanographies, Inc,,
Riviera Beach, IFla. '

Mr. R. ¥. Bauer, chairman of the board, Global Marine, Inc., Los Angeles,
Calif.

Dr. William T. Burke, School of Law, University of Washington, Seattle,
Wash,

Dr. Wayne V. Burt, associate dean of rescarch, Oregon State University,
Corvallis, Oreg.

VM. John Drewry, marine consultant, Washington, D.C.

Mr. Harold L. Geis, consulting geologist, Iouston, Tex. ,

Dy, Richard A. Geyer, head, Department of Oceanography, Texas A, & M.
University, College Station, Tex,

Mr. W. Rogzers Hamel, viee president-corporate activities, Raytheon Co.,
Washington, .

Dr. William J. Hargis, Jr., dircetor, Virginia Institute of Marine Science,
Gloucester Point, Va,

Dr. Theodor ¥, Hueter, vice president and general manager, Honeywell Ma-
rine NSystems Center, Seattle, Wash,

M. Paul M. Jacobs, chairman, The Gorton Corp.. Gloucester, Mass.

Vv, Louis K. Johst, Jr.. director, Marine Development, City and Port of Long
Beach, Long Beach, Calif.

Dr. John A. Knauss, provost for marvine affairs, University of Rhode Island,
Kingston, R.T.
Mr. IHoward F. Larson, vice president, Outboard Marine Corp., Milwaukee,
Wis,

Mr. Arthar I. Markel. vice president and general manager, Reynolds Submarine
Services Corp., Miami, Fla.

Mr. Johm D, Moody, senior vice president, Mobil Oil Corp., New York, N.Y.

Admiral Arthur W, Radford, USN (retired), Former Chairman, Joint Chiefs
of Staff, Washington, D.C.

Dr. William . Shoupp, vice president, research, Westinghouse Electric Corp.,
Pittsburgh, I'a.

Mr., Richard €. Vetter, executive secretary, National Academy of Sciences,
Washington, D.C.

r. James 1L Wakelin, Jr., chairman of the board, The Oceanic Foundation,
Oahu, Hawaii.

The executive direetor, Mr. Richard N, Rigby, Jr. .

My, Tlortrienn. Qur next witness is Mr. Ted Pankowski, conserva-
tion associate, Izaak Walton League. -

Can you allow your statement to be accepted for the record and
make any specific comment that you want to? ‘ |
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know, spells out in great detail the functions and interests of the vari-
ous agencies,

Mre, Tlonreirrp, In 1965—that is the latest report that I have at
hand—the hudget for the Weather Bureau was $190 million, and cer-
tainly, as you point out in your statement here, the prediction of flood
andd storm warnings and weather forecasts, that sort of thing, is cer-
tainly a long way from what we are talking about, here. It does not get
down to the point of the ecology of living organisms.

Mr. Poorr. Entirely corvect, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Horarrzen. Thank you very much.

M. Poore. Thank you.

Mr. Horrrierp, Our next witness is Mr. Victor T. Boatwright, chair-
main, Ocean Resources Subcommittee, National Association of
Manufacturers.

Mr. Boatwright, the bell is going to ring pretty soon,and Tam going
to have to get over there and answer a rolleall. Tt has already rang
once. So would you do the best you can to summarize your statement ?
We will print itall in the record.

STATEMENT OF VICTOR T. BOATWRIGHT, JR., CHAIRMAN, OCEAN
RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEE, NATURAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE,
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF MANUFACTURERS

Mr. Boarwricnr, Thank vou. T will do the best T ean to summarize
what T have to say.

My name is Vietor T. Boatwright, Jr. T am chairman of the Ocean
Resources Subcommittee of the National Association of Manufactur-
ers. T am also rescarch and development manager for the IElectrie Boat
Division of General Dynamies Corp.

T am privileged to represent the NAM before the subcommittee
and am pleased to report N.AM support for President Nixon’s pro-
posal to establish within the Department of Commerce a National Oce-
anie and Atmospherie Administration.

As vou may know, the National Association of Manufacturers is a
voluntary organization of large and small industrial and business con-
corns, located in every State, and providing a substantial portion of the
manufacturing employment in our Nation.

Many NAM member companies have been, and are, leaders in the
Aevelopment of our Nation's eapaeity to recover and use the living and
nonliving resonrces of the oceans for the benefit of our total society.
For several vears, the assoeiation has had an Ocean Resources Sub-
committee whose members study issues and questions connected with
the formulation of a national policy for developing the resources of
the nceans. This subcommittee has developed, and during recent years,
continually refined, a policy position on ocean resources development.

A copy of the association’s official policy is attached to this
statement.

T will not read the report from here on in, but I would like to repeat
that within the Association of Manufacturers we have had for a num-
her of years an Ocean Resources Subcommittee. We have concerned
onvselves with the problems of development under a policy of manage-
ment and conservation of ocean resources, including both living and
nonliving resources.

We have developed the policy position which is appended to the















" APPENDIX

Lerrers, TELEGRAMS, AND STATEMENTS RECEIVED BY
> THE SUBCOMMITTEE

ILEAGUE OF OHIO SPORTSMEN,
Columbus, Olio, July 8, 1970.

Hon. WILLIAM B. SAXBE, ;
U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C. . .

DEAR SENATOR: Word is now reaching us through our national aﬂ’:u‘rs repre-
centative in Washington that consideration is being given to the t.ransi'(-r of th‘e
Burean of Commercial Fisheries from the Department of Interior to the De-
partment of Commerce. ' ' . L

It is our hope vou will use every effort to keep and maintain the Burean w ithin
the Interior as we do not believe the philosophy of the Connperce I?op:u-tment to
be that which would give the proper understanding and philosophical approach
to commercial tishing.

Very truly yours
' I.EAGUE OF OHIO SPORTSMEN,

HowARD J. JAacoBy, President.

MASSACHUSETPTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY,
DEPARTMENT OF NAVAL ARCHITECTURE AND MARINE KNGINEERING,
Cambridge, Mass., July 17, 1970.
[Hon, CHARLER A, MOSHER,
Committee on Mercehant Marine and Fisheries,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.(',

Drar ConNerEssMAN Moster: I have recently read the press release of the
White Housxe dated July 9, 1970, containing I'resident Nixon's message to the
C‘ongress on his proposed Reorganization PPlan No. 4 to establish a National
Oceanie and Atmospherie Administration within the Department of Commerce.

This touches a matter on which I know that you and many other Members of
the Congress have a deep concern.

As i member of the Presidential Task Foree on Oceanography appointed by
I'rexident Nixon last October, T should like to record my views on the reorganiza-
tion plan and strongly urge your support for this step.

It appears to me after extended reflection on this subject that the solution the
President. has proposed is a very sound, pragmatic one. It proceeds on the
prisiciple of bringing a substantial number of bureaus and offices concerning
marine affairs together under a single operating head. This is good administra-
tive management. By incorporating these within the Depratment of Commerce
this will permit joining them with the extensive staff of ESSA in a Depurtment
that has had a traditional concern for the seas, the environment, and for com-
merce. The Coast Guard, a single major exception to the recomemndations of the

Stratton Commission, ean be transferred later if this seems desirable. The.

President’s word that “As we see how these changes work out, we will gain a
better understanding of what further changes—in addition to these—might be
dexirable” is assurance that the proposed reorganization is to be treated as a
step in an ongoing process. I believe this is eminently sound.

We are all concerned. T believe, with getting the most effective organization
we can for- advancing the interests of our country in the oceans. The present
plan takes a large step forward in coordinating an entire range of agencies that
heretofore have been scattered throughout the Government. In so doing the plan
moves in line with the objectives of the Congress as enunciated in the Marine
Resources and Engineering Development Act of 19606. -

(139)
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STATE OF COLORADO, DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES,

DivisioN OF GAME, Fisii, AND I’ARKR,

: Denver, Colo., July 23, 1970.

Hon. Joux A. BLATNIK,

Chairman, Subcommittee on Executive and Legislative Reorganization, Rayburn
House O flice Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR CONGRESSMAN : T am writing you on behalf of the Western Association of
Game and Fish Commissioners (this includes traditional 11 Western States plus
Alaska and Hawaii).

We lzve reviewed documents 91-364, 91-365, and 91-36G6 regarding reorganiza-
tion which were sent from the DI'resident to Congress on July 9, 1970. We tind
very little in these reorganization plans with which we can agree and we find
very much in these plans with which we must strongly disagree. T am enclosing
a copy of a resolution which was adopted by our association meeting in Vicetoria,

yritish Columbia, on July 16, 1970. This resolution should be largely self-

explanatory and is intended to convey to Congress our strong recommend:ition
that the fisheries conservation efforts of the United States be unified rather than
wenakened by division.

We strongly urge Congress to communicate to the President that it does not

“favor the reorganization as proposed in the above named documents. We would

be pleased to submit further and additional testimonies from éach of our mem-
ber States if this would be helpful to your committee.
Thank you.

Nincerely,
Harry R. WoopwWARD,
President, Western. Association
of Game and I'isher Commissioners.
Enclosure. :

SEPARATION OF ADMINISTRATION OF WILDLIFE RESOURCES

Whereas the management of the Nation’s fishery resources have traditionally

and constitutionally been a responsibility of the sovereign States through their
fish and game conservation agencies, and '

Whereas the proposed transfer of the Bureau of Commercial Fisheries and
the marine game-fish research program of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and
Wildlife would remove the function of these agencies concerned with resource
management to a new agency not necessarily resource management oriented,
and : .

Whereas the proposed reorganization will have the effect of dividing rather
than unifying the Nation's fisheries conservation efforts, and

Whereas, In the opinion of the Western Association of State Game and Fixh
Commissioners this division would result in less effective professional manage-
ment of the commercial and sport fishers: now, therefore be it

RResolved, That the Western Association of State Game and Fish Commissioners
opposes this reorganization and strongly urges the Congress to reject this re-
organization in favor of the creation of a Department of Natural Resources
which would include a strong and unified marine and fresh-water program to
the benefit of all elements of the public—commercial as well as recreational.

STRIPERS UNLIMITED,
So. Attleboro, Mass., July 27, 1970.
Mr. Jou~N BILATNIK.

Chairman, Subcommittee on Erecutive and Legislative Reorganization, House

Oflice Building, Washington, D.C.

Mr..C}rAm.\m.\:: T am writing to you in regards to DPresident Nixon’s re-
orzanization plan under which game fish laboratorvies are being transferred
along with the Burean of Commercial Fiskeries to the Department of Commerce.
I hold several offices in various conservation clubs around New England and I
am presenily working on a striped bass transplant program in New England
m]d was very concerned and rather upset by the possibility that two groups
\}'nh (:onﬂicting view points such as the game fish laboratories and commercial
fisheries, may be combined under plan No. 4, the National Oceanic and Atmos-
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Adequate funding should be made available ag a matter of national policy,
based on the public benefit to be derived over the years of the availability of
the resource, because fisheries are a rencwable oceanie food resource with nutri-
tive values contemplated to continue for as many years to come as proper man-
agement and protection can guarantee.

U.S. fisheries have heretofore been consulted by Government by seleotiop _of
representatives from the fisheries to serve on committees in advisory ca pacities
and it is recomimended that this practice be continued.

It is imperative that the Departments of Interior and Commerce work in close
cooperation on all fisheries matter, because of similarities in the life history of
aquatic resources and of the functions of commercial and sport fisheries.

NATIONATL SHRIMP CONGRESS, INC,
' : Key West, Fla., July 29, 1970.
IHon. Jon~ A. BLATNIK,
Chairman, Subcommittce on Rreccutive and Legislative Reorganization, Com-
mittee on Government Operations, the ITouse of Representatives, Washing-
ton, D.C.

Diar M BraTnik : T understand that there is presently before your commit-
tee the President’s Reorganization Plan No. 4 of 1970 which would create a
National Oceanie and Atmospheriec Administration in the Department of Com-
merce. The National Shrimp Congress has long advocated the concept of grouping
together ocean-related agencies and it has endorsed this specific plan.

At the risk of being repetitive I alco attach the statements adopted by the
National Fisheries Policy Conference, June 8-10, 1970, in Washington, D.C.,
in which the undersigned was directly concerned. One of the most important
matters before the conference was the matter of the establishment of the National
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration in the Department of Commerce and I
sorved as chairman of the subcommittee which delineated the policy of the con-
ference in this regard. :

The National Shrimp Congress heartily endorses Reorganization Plan No. 4,
1970, and urges favorable action thereon by your committee.

Very sincerely yours,
WiinrtaAM R. NEBLETT,

Executive Director.
Enclosure.

STATEMENTS ADOPTED BY NATIONAL FISHERIES PoricY CONFERENCE

For more information—contact:
lLee J. Weddig, National Fisheries Institute, 1225 Connecticut Ave. NW.,
Washington, D.C.
Harold 1. Lokken, Fishing Vessel Owners Association, Pier 59, room 207,
Seattle, Wash. : .
Jake Dykstra, Point Judith Cooperative, Point Judith, R.1.
Robert D. Nordstrom, National Canners Association, 1133 20th St. NW,,
Washington, D.C. :
William Neblett, National Shrimp Congress, P.O. Box 431, Key West, Fla.
American Tunaboat Association, George Steele.
Association of Pacifie Fisheries, Walt Yonker.
Boston Fish Market Corp., Thomas A. Fulham.
Bumble Bee Seafoods, Ted Bugas.
Cattish Farmers of America, James Noe, Jr.
IFishing Vessel Owners Association, Harold Lokken. ‘ :
Halibut Producers Co-op., National Federation of Fisheries, Donald E. Reinhart.
International Shrimp Council, Charles I2. Jackson.
- Louisiana Shrimp Association, James C. Farrelly, J. H. Summersgill.
Maine Sardine Council, Richard E. Reed.
Menhaden Processors, Ammon G. Dunton.
National Canners Association, Larry Van Meir, Robert D. Nordstrom.
National Fisheries Imstitute, Tee J. Weddig.
National I'isherices Institute, The Gorton Corp., Paul Jacobs.
National Fisheries Institute, King Shrimp Co., J. Roy Duggan.
National Fisheries Institute, Sea Pak Corp., Jack Cofer.
National Fisheries Institute, Vita Foods, Larry Schweig.
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conxolidation is the Durcau of Commercial Fisheries which is presently under
Jurixdiction of the Department of Interior.

Our organization strongly supports the integration of the five closely related
research-oviented agencies, and the transfer to the National Oceanic and Atmos-
pherie Administration of the Bureau of Commercial Fisheries in a manner whole
and intact: that is the Burean with its Marine Sports Fisheries and Anadromous
fish activties, .

I feel that it will be a giant xtep in the right dirvection. Assuvedly, it will be
fiscaily attractive; more significantly the infegration is consistent with the cur-
reut piblie recognition of the =cience of ecology which sees and perceives tunda-
menial functioning relationships in the natural scheme of things; and it finally
recognizes the research and developuent nature of each of the agencies.

Working together, these agencies will bring, I am sure, meaningful advances
to the commercial fish industry. Fisheries of the world are expanding in variety,
volume, and geographical range at an astounding rate. Moreover during the past
20 vears, sceienee has come tao the full realization of the importance and nature
of the dyvuamic interrelutionship of the atimosphere and the oceans, and how, in
our case, the interplay determines fish distribation aund fish behavior. Knowing,
in advance, these patterns of fish arcas and fish distribution will contribute
subxtantiaily to the econonmic well-being of the TLN. fishermen. It would further
provide much of the environmental, both oceanic and atmospherie, information
to predict the loeation and possible abundance of oceanic fish species such as
yeidlowtin tana, bluetin tuna, albacore, and skipiack tuna,

Meditionally, we regquest that in the establizhient of the National Oceauice and
Aexplhieric Administraiion, there be included in the top administrative hier-
Arcay <ome person knowledgeable of and dedicated to research, utilization and
conservation of the living resources of the sea.

IF'or these above reasons, we respectfully urge your support of the President’s
Reorganization Plan No. <.

Respeetfully yvours,
. Jonx J. Royar,
Necrctary-Treasurer.

T NorTII CAROLINA FISTIERIES AssoctaTtioN, o,
New Bern, N Julp 3, 1970,
Hon Jonx A DLATNIK,
Chaivinan, Subeomnpiittee on Frecutive and Legislative Reorganization, House
of Representatives, Washinagton, D.C.

yicar Me Drarxik: Inostudying the President’s July 9, Reorganization Plan
No. b of 1970, 1T note that there are no requirements that the officers in the
National OGeeanie and Atmospherie Xdministration have any expertise in com-
merclad fishories matters. I uote aiso that the office of Director of the Durean of
Commercial Fisheries in the Departmient of Interior is to be abolished. There
ix obviously an assumption that this officer would be transferred. This should
bhe defined, not assumed.

To maintain its ideniity in the U.S. Government, the commercial fishing
industry uiust be represented by an official at the highest level possible who
has capabilities in commerceial fisheries matters,

Therefore, I request that this matter be given all appropriate consideration.

Yours very rruly,
Lewis F. DUNN,
Erxecutive Director.

WASHINGTON F1sir & OYSTER ('0. OF CALIFORNIA,
San Francisco, Calif., August 4. 1970.
Tlon. Cuer Horwvrrer,
Comniittee on Government Operations,
IHouse of Representatives,
Waslington, D.C.

Diar Sik: The President’s Reorganization Plan No. 4 calls for establishment
of a National Oceanographic and Atmospheriec Administration, as well as an
Fnvironmental Protection Agency. This proposal includes the move of the Bureau
of Commerecial Fisheries from the Department of Interior to the Department of
Commerce,

I strongly favor this proposal, and urge your support.

On June 810, 1970, a national fisheries policy conference was held in Wash-

. i e e s o Sl vas < e e S e 4 Dn












T,

ot

2 SR A P T i '«."."" At L v o E s o B

B &

5 o

S RIS 704 A7 2 s i ol RSl

LGl

e albT D

154

authority over the research programs in the anadromous fish area. Likewise,
we expect that the transfer of the Bureau of Commercial Fisheries from Interior
to NOAA will carry the full current budget. There is extreme concern over bu-
reaucratic budget juggling prior to the transfer.

Finally. the new NOAA becomes the logical home for coastal zone manage-
ment as this program develops in the Congress.

In summary. we ask that you do all you can to speed the formation of NOAA,
maintaining the full budget and authority of the Bureau of Commercial Fisheries
in the new Agency. Dynamic development of oceanic resources means food, jobs,
and increased GNP for our Nation.

Thank you tor your consideration.

Sincerely,
WiLBUR J. GRoss,
President.

Exmpire Fisu Co., Inc.,
Gloucester, Mass., August 7, 1970.
Hon. Cner HoLiFiELD,
House of Representatives,
Waxhington, D.C.

Dear Mg, Hovrrrienp : I'm writing to you to express my views on the proposed
formation of the National Oceani¢ and Atmospheriec Agencey, as proposed by
President Nixon. Acceptance of this plan is most important to the commereial
tish industry.

Currently, the U.S, fish industry is a £3 billion business at retail. Consumers
are depending more and more on food from the sea. Over 140000 jobs are in-
volved, many in remote areas, Yet, the economic and nutritive potential of the
oceans has bardly been tapped, Other industries, too, are looking to the seaxs and
the ocean floor as a source of economie and recreational value to the public. De-
velopment and management of our great oceanie resources must of necessity he
centralized in a dynamic, science-oriented agencey, such as the proposed NOAA.
In order to make NOAN work, af least in the view of our indnustry, it must have
authority over the research programs in the anadromous fish arei. Likewise, we
expect that the transfer of the Bureau of Commercial IFisheries from Interior
to NOAN will carry the full current budgzet. There is extreme concern over
bureanceratic budget juzgeling prior to the transfer.

Finally, the new NOAA becomes the logical home for coastal zone management
as this program develops in the Congress,

In summary, we ask that you do all you can to speed the formation of NOAA,
maintaining the full budget and authority of the Bureau of Commercial Fish-
eries in the new agency, Dynamic development of oceanic resources meaus food,
jobs and increased GNI for our Nation.

Thank you for your consideration.

Nincerely,
JAaMES BORDINARO,
President.

THE GREAT ATLANTIC & PAcTFIc TEA COMPANY, INC..
Boston, Mass., August 7, 1970,
My Winnray T, Dawsox,
Chrcivinan, Gorernment Operations Commitiee,
Haouse of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DEeAR Mr. Dawsox: I am writing io you to express my views on the proposed
formation of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Ageney, ax proposed hy Presi-
dent Nixon. Acceeptance of this plan is of the greatest importance to the com-
morcial fish indnstry.

Curvently, the ULS, fish industry is a £3 billion basiness at retail. Consimers
ave depending more and moere on food from the sea. Over 140000 jobs are in-
volved, many in remote sreas, Yer, the cconomice and nutritive potentinl of the
oocans has hardiy been tapped. Other industries, too, are looking to the seas
aud the vecan tioor as a sonree of ceonomiic and recreational value ro the public.
Development and management of our great oceanic resources must of necossity
be centralized in a dynamie, science-orviented agency, such as the nroposed NOAA.
In order to make NOAA work, at least in the view of our industry, it must have
authority over the research programs in the anadromous fish area. Likewise,
we expiect that the transfer of the Burean off Commercial Fisheries from Interior
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5. Federal marine laboratories including the Great Lakes Fishery Laboratory
should direct their research cfforts toward solving the problems of the aquatic
environment and all fish in the environment. Fish are probably the best over-
all indicators of changes taking place in the environment. It is impractieal,
uneconomical, and ineflicient to have separate sport fish and commercial fish
laboratories. All fishery laboratories including the Great Lakes Fishery Labora-
tory should be included in NOAA, and each laboratory should have responsibilities
for both sport and commercial fishery research.

[Telegram]

PORTLAND, OreG., July 22, 1070.
Hon. Jouu~x BLATNIK,
Clairman, Subcommittce on Executive Reorganization of the House Government
Opcrations Committee, House Office Building, Washington, D.C.:
Congressman Blatnik reference hearing to begin July 22 on reorganization plan.
In the interest of the sensitive fish and wildlife resources this council of 14,000
persous pleads that the Fish and Wildlife Service not be dismembered as pro-
posed in the reorganization plans. If there is a compulsion to reorganize the
Fish and Wildlife Service please create within the Service two departments; a
Department of Wildlife and Department of Fishery which would inelude inland
fishery and marine tishery. One experienced agency would then have supervision
over the anadromous fishery; this includes migrating to salt water to grow and
to fresh water to spawn. This council pleads with you to take the initiative to
salvage fish and wildlife resources from the proposed governmental shufile.
Please make this wire a part of the hearing record.
Howarp E. NELSON,
Seerctary, Washington Statcs Sportsman Council.

[Telegram]

SAN Dirco, CALIF., July 23, 1970.
Congressman J. A. BLATNIK,
Chairman, Subcommittce on Ezecutive and Legislative Rcorganization, IMTouse
Government Operations Commitice, ITouse Office Building, Washington, D.C.:
This is to advise you that the American Tunaboat Association is in support
of the President’s Reorganization 'lan No. 4 of 1970, transferring to the Seere-
tary of Commerce all functions vested by law in the Bureau of Conumercial
Fisheries and the establishment of a National Oceanographic and Atmospheric
Administration.
We are unable to appear at the scheduled hearing, therefore request that this
telegram be placed in the record to indieate support of such reorganization.
AvcusT FELANDO,
Gencral Manager, American Tunadboat Association.

[Telegram]

SAN Proro, CALIF., July 28, 1970.
Hon. Joux A. BLATNIK, .
Chirman, Subcommittee on Frecutive and Legislative Reorganization, Commit-
tee on Government Operations, Washington, D.C.:

In your cousideration of and deliberations on the President’s Reorganization
Plan No. 4 at public hearing on July 28, may I respectfully request that you in-
clude into the record this telegram which favors the proposal to transfer Bu-
reau of Commercial Fisheries from the Department of Interior to new National
Oceanic and Atmospheric Agency in Department of Commerce.

Fishermen and Allied Workers’ Union, Local 33, ILWU, represents approxi-
mately 800 fishermen and has jurisdiction over 50 purse seiners with main of-
fices in both Los Angeles IIarbor and San Diego.

We urge transfer of entire Bureau of Commercial Fisheries intact to Depart-
ment of Commerce plus transfer anadromous fish plus transfer of marine sport
fisheries activities of the Department of Interior.




Additionally and most importantly, we request that in reorganization De-
partment of Commerce include among the top administrative hierarchy of this
agency, someone knowledgeable of and sympathetic to research utilization and
conservation of living and marine resources.

Respectfully submitted.

FISIHERMEN AND ALLIED WORKERS' UNION,
Locar 33, ILWU,
JoHuN J. RoYAL,

Eaxecutive Secretary-Treasurer.

[Telegram]

SEATTLE, WasitL., July 28, 1970.
Representative JorrN BLATNIK,
Government Opcrations Committee,
ITouse Office Building,
Washington, D.C.:

The Fishing Vessel Owners Association consisting of operators of fishing vessels
in the North Pacific urges approval of transfer of Bureau of Commercial Fisheries
from Interior Department to Commerce Department. The Bureau should be trans-
ferred as a complete unit and operate as a unit in Commerce Department under
a top official with experience in management of living resources.

F1sHING VESSEL OWNERS ASSOCTATION.

[Telegram]

TERMINAL ISLAND, CALI¥.,, July 28, 1970.
Congressman JoirN BLATNIK,
Chairman, Subecommittee on Baccutive and Legislative Reorganization, IHouse
Government Operations Committee, House O flice Building, Washington, D.C.:
Understand your subcommittee considering President Reorganization lan 4
at public hearing on July 28. Short notice prevents our sending representative
to testify personally considering this plan. We would .appreciate your including
in records this telegram favoring proposal to transfer Burean of Commercial
Fisheries from Department of Interior to new National Oceanographic and At-
mospherie Ageney in Department of Commerce. If record is kept open for suit-
able length of time we will file more detailed statement explaining why we favor
this proposal, Research Foundation represents approximately 75 percent of U.S.
canned tuna production plus substantial proportion production such other species
as canned mackerel, squid, ete., and important segment production industrial fish
products. We urge transfer entire Bureau of Commereial Fisheries intact to De-
partment of Commerce plus transfer anadromous fish plus transfer marine sport
fisheries activities of Department of Interior additionally, and most emphatically
we request in reorganization Department of Commerce include among top offi-
cials of this agency someone familiar with and sympathetic to development and
conservation living marina resources.
Respectfully submitted.

CHARLES R. CAREY,
Daxccutive Director Tunae Research Foundation.

STATEMENT ON BEIALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, NATIONAT, OCEANOGRAPITY
AsSOCIATION, JUNE 22, 1970

The organization being proposed by the Nixon administration to lead Federal
civilian oceanographic affairs appears to be a good ome.

While many of us would have preferred a National Oceanic and Atmospherie
Agency independent of any existing department, the planned assignment of a
NOAA-like organization to the Department of Commerce is a workable
compromise. . :

Tt is important to keep in mind the basic objectives of reorganization. It is
the NOA board’s belief that the national need for a stronger oceanographic
effort requires better Federal focus, more attention and improved coordination.
All of these basic aims will be well-served by the proposed National Oceanic
and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) in the Department of Commerce.
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